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	Chair
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	Present


	Mr Boyle, Mr Cornes, Lord Currie, Mrs Edey, Mr Gray, Professor Henson, Professor Hulme, Ms Insull, Ms Judd, Mr Krishnamoorthi, Dr Mackenzie, Dr Mansel-Thomas, Professor Massara, Dr Nicol, Professor Riordan, Professor Schulze, Ms Stamp, Ms Stevens, Mr Tolhurst, Professor Underwood, Dr Wood
 

	Apologies


	Dr Cox, Ms Evans, Mrs Regal

	Secretary


	Dr Rich

	In attendance


	Ms Bartholomew, Ms Bygrave, Dr Campbell, Mr Connolly, Ms Grinter, Mr Andrew Nightingale, Mr Richard Nightingale, Professor Pretty, Professor South, Mr Woodall


	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	Noted
	The Chair welcomed Professor Pretty, Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Sustainability and Resources) to the meeting, and Dr Mansel-Thomas, Ms Judd and Ms Insull to their first formal meeting as external members of Council.  
The Chair also welcomed the University Consultant Architect, Mr Richard Nightingale, who would be giving a presentation on the University’s Development Plan.

That Ms Bartholomew was attending Council as an observer, and had recently been elected to replace Ms Insull as the non-academic staff member on Council from 1 January 2011.  
The external auditor, Ms Heather Bygraves from Deloitte, was in attendance for all agenda items up to and including the Financial Statements for 2009/10.


	 243/10
 244/10
 245/10
 246/10


	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	Noted
	Agenda Item 17:  Annual Report from the Albert Sloman Library was starred for discussion.
All other items were deemed noted and/or approved by Council, as appropriate.


	 247/10
 248/10


	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	Noted
	No one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.


	  249/10


	MINUTES (C/10/53)



	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 19 July 2010.
	  250/10

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	Noted

	There were no matters arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 19 July 2010.


	   251/10


	CHAIR’S ACTION OVER THE SUMMER PERIOD (C/10/54)



	Noted

	
	 252/10

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/10/55)
                            

	Noted
Reported

	The Vice-Chancellor  amplified on his written report to Council
a) Admissions  
Home/EU undergraduate applications were up by 25%, possibly due to proposed changes in the tuition fees system from 2012 onwards.  International undergraduate applications had increased by 9%.

b) Collaborative Provision Audit 
The full audit report had now been received from the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA) and it was noted that the University’s collaboration with the University of East Anglia in respect of University Campus Suffolk had been a remarkable success, with no recommendations.  The Vice-Chancellor reported that QAA could place confidence in the soundness of the University’s current and likely future management of the academic standards in its awards delivered through collaborative provision and in the soundness of the University’s current and likely future management of the quality of the learning opportunities available to students in its collaborative provision.  The attention of Council was drawn to the fact that seven areas of good practice had been identified through the collaborative provision audit and the Vice-Chancellor thanked Dr Mackenzie, Dean of Academic Partnerships, Mrs Claire Nixon, Head of Academic Partnerships and Dr Kay Thompson, Academic Partnerships Manager, for their efforts in achieving a successful outcome for the University.
c) Student protests
Further student demonstrations were expected on 30 November 2010.  It was noted that a demonstration had taken place at the University on 24 November 2010 and had culminated with a teach-in in a lecture theatre.  The Vice-Chancellor had met with the students and discussed their concerns.  

d) Tier 4: Home Office student visas
The Coalition Government had announced its intention to reduce the number of Tier 4 students studying on courses below degree level.  This change was not intended to affect Universities, but bogus colleges.   It was reported that a number of sub-degree courses were preparatory routes into higher education and there would most probably be a knock-on effect.  The Vice-Chancellor had been actively lobbying, amongst others, local MPs and ministers.   For this reason agenda item 12 University of Essex, London (C/10/65) had been replaced by a paper on the Growth of International Student Numbers: Progress Report to Council, to take account of the proposed change in government policy.
That student applications for Tier 4 visas should be included in the Risk Register, if this was not already the case.


	 253/10
 254/10
 255/10
 256/10
 257/10
 258/10

	i) Council Away Day (C/10/56)



	Noted
	The summary account of the Council Away Day in September 2010.  The Academic Registrar tabled a paper C/10/56a that linked external members of Council to key performance indicators.  The Vice-Chancellor emphasised that the involvement of external members should be supportive and involve an element of challenge.

A senior University manager would make contact with the relevant external member of Council to arrange the meetings.


	 259/10
 260/10

	ii) Review of the University Vision and Strategy


	Reported
Noted
	There was a need to incorporate the international strategic agenda and sustainability in the University’s vision statement, in accordance with the suggestions made at the Council Away Day.
The University should await the publication of a new White Paper on further and higher education, which was expected in March 2011.  Work on the vision statement and strategy would start next summer and the revision would be brought to Council for consideration in 2011/12.


	 261/10
 262/10

	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR 2009/10


	i) Financial Outturn 2009/10 (C/10/57)


	Noted
	The Director of Finance gave an overview of the Financial Statements for 2009/10, and the four papers presented to Council for consideration.  


	 263/10

	ii) Report to Audit Committee on 2010 Audit (C/10/58)


	Reported
Noted
	That the external audit partner, Ms Bygraves, was present to field any questions arising from the external audit report to Council.  Ms Bygraves reported that there were a number of outstanding items on page three of the report, which had now been resolved.
The issue of VAT on overseas recruitment and that the University was exploring various options, including issuing new contracts to agents. 

That teaching staff costs were high, but the cost per student was low compared to the 1994 Group of universities.  It was acknowledged that these anomalies needed further investigation, and there was a need to compare Essex with similar campus-based universities.  This issue had already been raised with the external auditors.
. 
	 264/10
 265/10
 266/10


	iii) Financial Statements 2009/10 (C/10/59)

	Reported

Noted
	That 2009/10 had been an exceptionally strong year for the University.  There was significant growth of activity across the board reflected in total income growth by 13.2% coupled with the containment of staff costs, which had grown by 5.6% once FRS17 adjustments had been excluded.  These factors were the drivers behind the strong operating performance of the University, resulting in a surplus of £5.98m (4% of turnover) which was £900k better than reported to Council in July 2010.  It was likely that much of the HE sector would have enjoyed a similar experience including University Campus Suffolk (UCS) whose turnover grew by 13.4% to nearly £35m with a surplus of £1.6m (4.6% of turnover) half of which was included in the University’s financial statements.  As a result, the University’s group financial statements resulted in a surplus of £7.038m.    The Chair informed Council that this was a stunning set of results and congratulated the Vice-Chancellor and his team on this performance.

A question was raised as to whether the University intended to pay back some of the bank loan early as a result of the successful year, and it was explained that the University would seek to avoid unnecessary costs, wherever possible.  

The Director of Finance referred to the annual report to Council (item 14(c)), from the Audit and Risk Management Committee which was considered at the Committee’s 15 November meeting.  This report registered the Committee’s opinion on the University’s arrangements for risk management, internal control, governance, value for money and data quality.  The Audit and Risk Management Committee was able to provide the Vice-Chancellor and Council with assurance on all matters contained within the Letter of Representation, thus enabling the Director of Finance to sign the letter on behalf of Council.  
The Chair noted that the Letter of Representation from Deloitte included a salutation ‘Dear Sirs’ and requested that in future the author use a more acceptable form of address.


	 267/10
 268/10
 269/10
 270/10

	iv) Financial Monitor 2009/10  Outturn (C/10/60)

	Noted
	
	 271/10

	Resolved
	that Council:

i) noted the Finance Monitor 2009/10 Outturn;

ii) received the Report to Members on the 31 July 2010 Audit from Deloitte LLP;

iii) authorised the Director of Finance to sign the Letter of Representation from Deloitte LLP on behalf of Council;
iv) approved the Financial Statements 2009/10.

	 272/10
 273/10
 274/10
 275/10

	PROSPECTS OF FUNDING OF HIGHER EDUCATION (C/10/61)

	Reported
Noted
	That the proposed changes to the funding of Higher Education would transfer the burden of the cost of teaching from government to university graduates.  It was possible that the University sector may not experience severe cuts, but Home/EU student numbers between higher education institutions may be subject to ebb and flow.   The initial view was that there could be general 25% cuts over four years, but the proposed reduction in research funding was now expected to be of the order of 10% over four years, which was not as drastic as first thought.  However, there were greater risks associated with a substantial reduction in the block grant for teaching, with teaching income much more dependent on tuition fees.  From 2012, the Coalition Government’s intention was to charge students an enhanced fee of between £6,000 and £9,000, and this would probably be introduced over a three to four year period.

That a ‘Save and Earn’ programme was necessary to create a £10m cushion to shelter the University from unexpected future changes in funding.  
Higher tuition fees in England could potentially affect student recruitment from Europe, as England would now be more expensive than our European counterparts.  The exact details would have to await the publication of a government white paper.  The University would aim to set tuition fees for 2012/13 by April 2011, if possible.  
The Coalition Government had proposed a national scholarship scheme, but the details were as yet unclear.  It was pointed out to Council members that overall income to the University may not be diminished, but the increase in student tuition fees may affect student participation rates, particularly those from widening participation backgrounds.  
Private providers would be entrants to the higher education market and may set more competitive fees than universities in England.  It was pointed out that in the case of private providers it would be a case of reputation versus cost.  Council’s attention was drawn to the fact that in the region of 50% of Essex students were already paying tuition fees set by the University, rather that the state.

	 276/10
 277/10
 278/10
 279/10
 280/10

	FINANCE MONITOR 2010/11 AND LATER YEAR FORECASTS (C/10/62)

                   

	Noted  
	The Director of Finance presented the Finance Monitor 2010/11 and later year 

forecasts.


	 281/10

	Reported
Noted
	That in July 2010, Council approved an interim set of financial forecasts in the light of the impending Browne Review and the Comprehensive Spending Review.
It was now known that the University teaching grant would be cut substantially.  It was estimated that this would be reduced by 75% over four years.  The forecasts included this reduction in teaching income, but had made assumptions about timing and effect.   The Director of Finance explained that common sense would suggest that the substantial withdrawal of teaching grant should be timed to coincide with the expected phasing in of the new tuition fee proposals.  However, the University had received mixed signals at this stage and had assumed the worst, namely that the reduction of tuition fees would commence from April 2011 and would be spread evenly over the next four years to March 2015.  This would probably lead to a surplus of £1.4778m in 2010-11.  It was too early to speculate on what the University’s tuition fees would be, as it was far from certain as to  whether the Government would succeed in gaining approval for its proposals in the House of Commons, or what conditions would be attached to fee levels above £6,000.  For this reason the University had made no assumptions on fee levels and had simply assumed that increased tuition fee income would replace the loss in the teaching grant, with the University managing the gap caused by any expected timing mismatch.
For 2011-12 it had been assumed that there would be another rise in student numbers, not as high as that enjoyed in the current year, reflecting evidence of strong demand.  However, beyond that Home/EU student numbers would plateau and even decline.

A revised paper for paragraph 42 was tabled, showing the ‘do nothing’ forecasts. The projected deficit emerging in later years would be a function of low growth coupled with continued pay awards.  The University therefore faced two challenges i) dealing with future low growth and ii) a growing cost base coupled with the challenges arising from the Browne Review and the Comprehensive Spending Review.  For this reason the University had recently launched a ‘Save and Earn’ initiative aimed at improving its recurrent position by £10m over the next four years.  To achieve an improvement of this magnitude would require investment in funding staff severance and in income earning opportunities.  Alongside the plan to permanently increase the University’s recurrent position by £10m, there was also the proposal to set aside £10m of funds for investment.  This would entail the University suspending its surplus target of 3.5% over the next four years, with this target being resumed from 2014-15 onwards, and this approach was adopted in the financial forecasts.  The ‘Save and Earn’ initiative had been introduced to University staff via a number of presentations and a communications exercise was planned to further engage staff. 
A question was raised about changes to staff costs.  The Director of Finance reported that the estimate for the 2010/11 initial pay award was 1%, but it was now assumed that this would be 0.4%.  However, this figure had yet to be finally confirmed and implemented.  It was also assumed that there would be a pay freeze for two years, which would generate over £3m worth of savings and attention was drawn to the fact that the Government was thinking of introducing such a scheme for public sector staff earning over £21,000.  Several ‘Save and Earn’ opportunities were in the Commercial Services.

A member of Council inquired as to the tuition fee required to substitute for the loss in teaching income.  The Director of Finance explained that whilst mathematically the University could calculate a fee it was not as simple as that, as there were many unknown factors including scholarship schemes and new initiatives to widen participation, which currently accounted for a significant part of the block grant with greater emphasis on priority subjects.  The University would look at various scenarios and present these to the Council meeting in February 2011.  
Part-time students would be able to have access student support funds and the proposed changes to the system, if approved, should allow students to alternate more readily between work and study.
The need to think creatively about the potential effect pay increases could have on the loss of child benefit to some mothers, and that the matter should be investigated by Human Resources.


	 282/10
 283/10
 284/10
 285/10
 286/10
 287/10
 288/10
 289/10

	Resolved
	that Council approved:

i) the revised forecast for 2010-11 and noted the later year forecast until 2014-15;

ii) the revised financial strategy, suspending the 3.5% surplus target until 2014-15, providing time for the implementation  of a ‘Save and Earn’ initiative;

iii) a £10m ‘save and earn’ initiative aimed at improving the University’s surplus to a level that ensure the 3.5% surplus target was achieved but the start of 2014-15;

iv) a £10m ‘Save and Earn’ investment fund aimed at facilitating the improvement in recurrent headroom.

	 290/10
 291/10
 292/10
 293/10

	DEVELOPMENT PLAN AND CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN

	i) Development Plan and Capital Investment Plan: Progress Reports (C/10/63)

	Noted
Noted

Reported

Noted
	Development Plan

The Director of Estate Management, Mr Andrew Nightingale, and the University’s Consultant Architect, Mr Richard Nightingale, gave a presentation on the University’s development plan.
The future development of the University was outlined in a suite of three documents.  Firstly, the Strategic Estate Management Plan, which had already been approved by Council and set down the high level strategy for the University’s estate through to 2020.  Secondly, the Development Plan, which dictated how the University’s estate would develop within defined boundaries, and, thirdly, a Sustainability Plan.  
The overall aim of the plans was to provide a first rate set of facilities to improve the student experience.  The Director of Estate Management reminded Council that the Development Plan was intended to set out a framework for the future.  However, to secure a front entrance to the University would require demolition of some buildings.

Council welcomed the Development Plan and noted the need to protect the master plan and the carbon neutral approach.

The presentation on the Development Plan would be circulated electronically to members of Council.  Council members were encouraged to put any questions directly to the Director of Estate Management.  

Capital Investment Plan

The Registrar and Secretary reported on this agenda item

That the student residences at Southend had opened on time, and were now at 60% occupancy, with a target of over 90% for next year.  The Knowledge Gateway infrastructure work had started and would be completed in May 2011.  The following projects had also  been delivered by Estate Management: the Teaching Centre, refurbished Student Union bar, Café Zest and the Orangery and the Elmer Suite (Unit 2B) at Southend.   Mr Nightingale and his team were congratulated for delivering the projects on time.
Land to be purchased at Loughton was covered by a restrictive covenant and there were access issues to the site.  These matters would need to be resolved prior to purchase.  However, purchase of the land would allow the University to install temporary buildings on site, subject to the necessary approvals.  

That the restrictive covenants in place at Loughton, were probably not enforceable and insurance could be taken out against any possible future action.
Architects had been appointed for the Elmer Square development, which remained on target for opening in autumn 2013.
Architects for the Student Centre/Library Extension would be appointed next month.  
Potential partners for the Meadows project had been reduced from six to four.  The process for identifying the University’s preferred partner would be completed next year and the project was expected to be completed in 2013.
An application had been submitted to the Heritage Lottery Fund to develop the Hexagon as a gallery and, if successful, the funds would be used to progress the project. 

	 294/10
 295/10
 296/10
 297/10
 298/10
 299/10
 300/10
 301/10
 302/10
 303/10
 304/10
 305/10
 306/10

	ii) Institute for Democracy and Conflict Resolution (interim business case) C/10/64)

	Noted
Reported
	The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Partnerships) presented this item.

Council members were reminded that this was an interim business case and was presented to Council for information only.  No approval was sought at this stage.  The Institute for Democracy and Conflict Resolution would be a flagship building at the entrance to the Knowledge Gateway and would be iconic in nature.  A full options appraisal would be brought to Council for consideration at a future meeting.  The Institute for Democracy and Conflict Resolution project would be dependent on external funding and this fact had been included in the brief for the appointed architect Daniel Libeskind.  A full business case would be presented to the spring meeting of Council. 

Council noted USG’s decision that:

i. support in principle be given to this significant project to create a building for the Institute for Democracy and Conflict Resolution in line with the University’s strategic plan; 

ii. professional fees of up to £250k be approved to take the project forward by means of a full options appraisal leading to a single preferred option once there was greater certainty as to the availability of finance;

iii. upon completion of the fundraising feasibility study (due March 2011), a campaign strategy be created, to include the necessary budget required to reach the target amount.  This would include marketing materials, events, agency support and any additional temporary fundraising/communications staff;
iv. in the event that at a later stage a decision was made not to take the project forward, costs incurred up to that date should be written off.


	 307/10
 308/10
 309/10
 310/10
 311/10
 312/10

	GROWTH OF INTERNATIONAL STUDENT NUMBERS: PROGRESS REPORT TO COUNCIL (C/10/65) 


	Noted

Reported
Noted


	The Registrar and Secretary presented this agenda item.

That the recommendation in the Finance and Strategy Committee report to Council (29 November 2010) concerning a London base had been withdrawn.

That London was an attractive location for international students and the University had made contact with a number of potential partners.  However, the Home Secretary’s Advisory Committee had recently announced changes to immigration policy that could result in international student numbers being reduced by almost a half, and this proposed change caused the University Steering Group to reconsider its options.  To secure international student numbers might require the development of an overseas base, which could provide a launch pad for bringing students into the UK.  This would involve developing programmes at global hubs, which could potentially include the United Arab Emirates, South East Asia and South America.  This was purely a position paper and further discussion was required. 

The University may need to go through the Official Journal of the European Union (OJEU) process, which could take about four months, in addition to taking into account  further policy developments, therefore this proposal would come forward to Council for consideration in the summer term 2011.  Further development of this proposal would involve the Dean of International Development.

A London base for the University of Essex would be of potential interest to the Faculty of Law and Management, particularly in offering programmes at Masters level.

It was explained that an international campus would be focused on what was in the best interests of the University of Essex, and Council were reminded that both models (London base versus international Essex campus) would be clarified in due course.  
Most international campuses were owned by a third party, and some HE ventures had proved loss-making.  However, this type of venture could potentially increase the possibilities for distance learning. 


	 313/10
 314/10
 315/10
 316/10
 317/10
 318/10
 319/10

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATOR: STUDENT EXPERIENCE (C/10/66)



	Reported
Noted
	That the NSS/SSS had reported good outcomes, but there were issues to address, including student feedback. 
The red traffic light for student employability probably corresponded with student entry tariff, as this affected student achievement and ultimately employability.  This year’s student entry tariff  had increased by in the region of 20 points, which indicated a move towards a more  selecting institution, and this would have more of a knock-on effect in respect of student achievement and employability.  There was space for improvement on student completion rates and some of the University’s partners may be influencing these outcomes.  This issue, amongst other things, would be explored by the League Tables Task Group. 

The forthcoming appointment of a Director for Employability, who it was hoped would be in post early in the new year.

That more measures could be taken in relation to the international student experience, and consideration could be given as to whether good degree benchmarks were appropriate.  Also it might be helpful to separate partner information into appropriate categories, where possible.

That the Director of Employability would take a fresh look at all aspects of student employability, including the promotion of the value of the University of Essex to local employers. 


	 320/10
 321/10
 322/10
 323/10
 324/10

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES:



	(a)  Finance and Strategy Committee  (4 October 2010 and 8 November 2010 (C/10/67 and C/10/68) 



	Noted


	
	  325/10

	(b)  Nominations Committee (19 July 2010 and 8 November 2010) (C/10/69 and C/10/70)


	Resolved

	that all the recommendations contained in the report from Nominations Committee be approved.


	  326/10

	(c) Audit and Risk Management Committee
 

	i)  Report to Council (15 November 2010) C/10/71)



	Noted

	
	 327/10

	ii) Annual Report 2009-10 (C/10/72)


	Noted

	
	  328/10

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (13 OCTOBER 2010) (C/10/73)



	Noted

	
	 329/10

	HEALTH AND SAFETY PERFORMANCE: INTERIM REPORT (C/10/74)


	Noted

	
	 330/10

	ANNUAL REPORT FROM THE ALBERT SLOMAN LIBRARY (C/10/75)


	Noted
	Spending per student was falling away from the average of 1994 Group of universities, but there had been an increase in the acquisitions budget, which included book purchases.   However, spending per student was not a good guide as to effective library provision and other metrics had to be considered.  Published student numbers were not artificially inflated by the University’s partners and e-books were included in acquisitions.  
That part of the rationale for the new Student Centre/Library Extension would be to take a fresh look at library provision.

 
	 331/10
 332/10

	TUITION FEES 2011-12 (C/10/76)


	Noted

	
	 333/10

	APPOINTMENT OF STUDENTS’ UNION RETURNING OFFICER


	Resolved

	that Nell Andrew, NUS Regional Organiser, be appointed as Returning Officer for the Students’ Union elections for 2010/11.


	 334/10

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING


	
	The Chair reminded Council members that the February meeting of Council would be held at University Campus Suffolk, Ipswich.


	 335/10

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	
	There was no further unreserved business to discuss.

	 336/10


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Tony Rich

Registrar and Secretary
December 2010
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